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Ph: 0740 312 865  
Email: admin@qeun.com.au 
 

Queensland Electricity Users Network 

3 June 2022  
 

Mr Daniel Westerman 
Chief Executive Officer and Managing Director  
Australian Energy Market Operator 
 

Via email: stakeholderrelations@aemo.com.au 
 

Dear Mr Westerman 

RE: 2022-23 AEMO Budget and Fees 

The Queensland Electricity Users Network (QEUN) appreciates the opportunity to provide a submission on the 

Australian Energy Market Operator’s 2022-23 Budget and Fees. 

The QEUN is an advocate for small business and residential energy consumers, with a particular interest in regional 

consumers. We advocate for affordable, reliable and secure electricity from a resilient National Electricity Market 

where the pace of the transition to a renewable energy future is not at the expense of the economy, jobs or reasonable 

living standards. 

“It’s crazy to think you can plan a national electricity system with minimal input from consumers, particularly 

the largest customer of NEM supplied electricity – small business.” 

Jennifer Brownie, Coordinator, Queensland Electricity Users Network 

There is no doubt AEMO appreciates the input provided by residential and business consumer advocates in its forums. 
 
However, the increasingly complex energy transition in Australia requires the participation of both consumer 
advocates and ‘informed’ consumer advocates. With no formal course for energy consumer advocacy, individual 
advocates must invest years to gain the knowledge to be an effective participant in AEMO’s more advanced forums. 
Time is money and money is hard to find for all energy consumer advocates except Energy Consumers Australia (ECA). 
 
ECA is funded by fees collected by AEMO.  
 
In the AEMO 2022-23 Budget, the ECA revenue requirement is $8.28 million, a reduction of $340,000 from this year’s 
requirement of $8.62 million (Table 1). 
 
The 2022-23 ECA requirement is almost the same as two years ago being $8.29 million in 2020-21 (Table 2). 
 
Despite the increasing demand for consumer input from all sectors of the energy industry, government, regulatory 
entities and AEMO, the ECA budget has not increased in 2022-23.  
 
This is out of step with the federal government’s additional financial support to the Australian Energy Regulator and 
the Australian Energy Market Commission. Their additional government funding has enabled them to cope with an 
increased workload caused by an increasingly disorderly energy transition. 
 
According to the AEMO 2020-21 Annual Report employee benefits totalled $159 million, an increase of $11 million on 
the previous year. Consulting and contracting expenses remained relatively stable at $28 million. The 2020-21 AEMO 
Financial Statements state AEMO spent $162 million on ‘wages and salaries’, an increase of $16 million on the previous 
year. The AEMO Annual Report does not state the number of employees. 
 
In comparison, ECA’s grant allocation for ‘energy consumer advocacy and research’ has hovered around $2 million 
since its inception in 2014. In 2020-21 ECA allocated $1.9 million to advocacy and research grants of which a miniscule 
amount was allocated to small business energy consumers (Figure 1). 
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Small business is the largest user of NEM supplied electricity (Figure 2).  
 
Yet small business has the smallest voice in AEMO forums and also across all energy consultations. 
 
We have previously approached AEMO to provide financial support for energy consumer advocacy. The AEMO advice 
is its Constitution prohibits any financial support for energy consumer advocates. Other entities in the energy industry 
(which include industry members of AEMO) have recognised the value of energy consumer advocacy and have 
provided financial support. Although the support is limited mainly to sitting fees, it does demonstrate others in the 
energy industry do place value on energy consumer input and are prepared to pay for input. 
 
AEMO continues to appreciate consumer input yet expects to receive consumer input for free.  
 
This is particularly grating for consumer advocates who participate in AEMO’s more advanced forums that operate at 
the collaborate not consult level of the IAP2 Spectrum of Public Participation (Figure 3). 
 
AEMO is a not-for-profit public company with a membership that comprises of 60% government and 40% industry 
members. Government members are the Commonwealth, New South Wales, Victoria, Queensland, South Australia, 
Western Australia, Tasmania and the Australian Capital Territory. 
 
The Government members of AEMO are also members of the COAG Energy Council which has oversight of the ECA 
Budget. The ECA Constitution states the sole member of the ECA is the South Australian Energy Minister: 
 

5. MEMBERSHIP 
 
5.1 Number of Members  

The Company shall have only one Member. 
  
5.2 Identity of the Member 

 The Member of the Company shall be the Minister of the Crown in right of the State of South Australia 
for the time being administering the National Energy Laws as applied by South Australia.  

 
In relation to the ECA Budget, the ECA Constitution states: 
 

18.3 Business Plan and Annual Budget 
 
(a) Each year, no later than three months before the commencement of each financial year of the Company, 

the Board must prepare and submit to the Member: 
 

 i.  a draft Business Plan relating to the upcoming financial year; and 
 ii. a draft Annual Budget relating to the upcoming financial year (Year 1) and two subsequent      
financial years. 
 

(d) The Member may provide copies of, and consult with, the Energy Council in relation to the draft Business 
Plan and draft Annual Budget. The Member must provide any comments on the draft Business Plan and draft 
Annual Budget to the Board before the commencement of the Company’s financial year.  

 
(e) The Board must consider any comments on the draft Business Plan and draft Annual Budget which are 
submitted by the Member to the Secretary within one month of the commencement of the Company’s financial 
year.  

 
(f) Following consideration of the Member’s comments under article 18.3(d) (which in the case of any 
comments regarding Year 1 of the Annual Budget must be adopted by the Board but which in the case of the 
remainder of the Annual Budget and the Business Plan may be adopted or rejected by the Board in its 
discretion), the Board must issue, within 3 months of the commencement of the financial year: 
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 i. a final Business Plan and a final Annual Budget to the Member; and 
 ii. a final Annual Budget to AEMO for the purpose of AEMO providing funding to the Company as 
contemplated by article 2.2(b) 

 
More than ever AEMO requires input from consumer advocates to navigate an increasingly disorderly energy 
transition. 
 
It needs consumer advocates to participate at both the ‘consult’ and ‘collaborate’ level of the IAP2 Spectrum of Public 
Participation. A good example of a consult level forum is the AEMO Consumer Forum. The Consumer Forum is excellent 
for building energy consumer capacity. 
 
However, AEMO cannot plan a national electricity system without informed consumer advocates participating in the 
advanced AEMO forums (eg the Forecast Reference Group) at the ‘collaborate’ level of the IAP2 Spectrum.  
 
AEMO also needs to seriously address the minimum input from small business consumers. This is important as small 
business is the engine room of the economy and the largest employer in Australia. The supply of affordable and reliable 
electricity to small business is critical to their viability and the future demand for NEM supplied electricity.   
 
Whilst we understand AEMO only collects ECA funding, government members of AEMO are complicit in starving 
energy consumers of funding for advocacy and research. Without adequate funding, energy consumer advocates 
cannot bring evidence based recommendations to AEMO forums or other energy consultations. 
 
The QEUN’s proposed increase in ECA funding is miniscule compared to the funding provided by the federal 
government to the AER and the AEMC, or the funding AEMO needs to maintain its operations.  
 
The AEMO 2022-23 Budget states it will collect on behalf of ECA $0.01185 per electricity point of connection per week 
from residential and small business electricity consumers. This contributes $0.62 to an annual power bill. The AER’s 
2021 State of the Energy Market Report estimated a residential power bill ranged from $1,227 to $2,385 (Table 3). 
This means $0.62 represents less than 0.0005% of a residential power bill. In percentage terms it is even less for small 
business consumers as their annual power bills are substantially more.   
 
We firmly believe electricity consumers would wholeheartedly embrace a doubling of the electricity point of 
connection fee to $1.24 per year, if this resulted in electricity consumers having an effective and strong voice in energy 
consultations including in AEMO forums. 
 
Conversely, the COAG Energy Council (now the Energy National Cabinet Reform Committee) could provide an 
additional $6 million in funding to ECA on the proviso that the funding be used to support ‘general’ advocacy, not the 
current ECA Board policy of funding consumer advocacy and research on a project-by-project basis. 
 
Funding general advocacy would allow energy consumer advocates to build capacity by participating in consultations 
across energy industry sectors, state and federal government departments, AEMO, the AER and the AEMC. 
 
The current deadlock on recognising and addressing the need for more energy consumer funding, and the need to 
address the inequitable funding to business consumers, cannot continue.  
 
Australia is facing a very real energy crisis. 
 
Energy consumers are partly responsible for the crisis but they are also a huge part of the solution. 
 
Energy consumers need a strong voice and the ability to provide evidence based recommendations -this requires 
funding.  
 
AEMO needs to work out if they actually ‘value’ the input of consumer advocates and informed consumer advocates. 
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Table 1: Energy Consumers Australia revenue requirement and fees 
 

 
 

Source: AEMO 2022-23 Budget and Fees 
 

 
Table 2: Energy Consumers Australia revenue requirement and fees 
 

 
 

 Source: AEMO 2021-22 Budget and Fees 
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Figure 1: Energy Consumers Australia grant allocations by type of energy consumer – 2014-15 to 2022-23 
 

 
 

Source: Energy Consumers Australia Grants Program Annual Report Supplementary Information 2020-21 
 
 
 

Figure 2: NEM electricity consumption, actual and forecast, 2012-13 to 2030-31, Central Scenario 
 

 
 

Source: AEMO 2021 Electricity Statement of Opportunities 



 
 
 

6 
 

 

Ph: 0740 312 865  
Email: admin@qeun.com.au 
 

Queensland Electricity Users Network 

Figure 3: IAP2 Spectrum of Public Participation 

 

Source: International Association of Public Participation website 

Table 3: Estimated annual residential customer bill, February 2021 

 

Source: 2021 State of the Energy Market, Australian Energy Regulator 
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Thank you for the opportunity to provide a submission.  

We would welcome a discussion on how AEMO’s 2022-23 Budget could provide support for energy consumer 

advocacy. 

 

Yours faithfully 

 
Jennifer Brownie  
Coordinator 
Queensland Electricity Users Network  


